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MINUTES:  Meeting of the Board of Directors

Thursday, September 20, 2018
CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 1:07 pm by Chair Gail Fornasiere
DIRECTORS PRESENT (16)

Fornasiere, Wilson, Howell-Awalt, Stevenson, Puchala, Foley, Montano, Bovay, Paret, Noll, Ponce, Salinas, Kielpinski, Radde, Perico, Hohenstein
DIRECTORS ABSENT (3)
Hite, Alkibay, Hoefs
STAFF PRESENT (5)

Luttjohann, Miller, Johnson, Lincoln

GUESTS (6)

Cinde MacGugan-Cassidy, Matt Baker, Julie Perlin Lee, Melissa Knudtson, Jennie Tap and Brittany Arnold
PRESENTATIONS


Melissa Knudtson and Jenny Tap of McGinty, Knudtson & Associates, LLP attended and Knudtson reported on the 2017-18 Catalina Island Chamber of Commerce and Visitors Bureau (CICC&VB) audit performed September 17-20, 2018.  She compared findings of the previous year’s audit to findings this year.  Noted was the fact that outstanding debits are checked monthly with action taken.  An issue raised 2016-17 was Gift Certificates payable and the escalating liability.  This year there was attention brought to Payroll vacation accrual vs. Employee Handbook guidelines and affected employees were notified.  A few prepaid expenses were reclassified.  The current liability of Gift Certificates payable has increased and now stands at $80K. Recommendations are to seek legal counsel about the Gift Certificates and to reassess the reserve policy to reflect 2-3 months of expenditures.  Overall, she expressed, things are good. The final report will be available in the next few weeks.
Matt Baker introduced himself as the Senior Accountant with the City of Avalon.  He provided a brief history of his career and his connection to the island. His presentation on finances of the City of Avalon began with the differences between General Fund, Enterprise Fund and Agency Fund.  He addressed the General Fund; income and expenses associated with that account.  He reported that TOT is up; both harbor use and admissions taxes are down.  He also noted wharfage funds are up but the fees were increased and that may be the reason for the rise.  One of his current goals is to focus on the visitor driven revenues, he added, the last TOT audit was 2015/16. Questions and comments came from Hohenstein, Montano, Stevenson and Luttjohann they ranged from the time frame to complete this task to if the vendor was the same as the previous audit.  A new consultant will perform the audit and should begin visiting all Avalon hotels in November.   Another goal includes increasing financial transparency making city finances available to the public monthly; this should go live, Spring 2019 on opengov.com.   The City also wishes to look at short-term rentals checking for TOT, CUPs and licenses. 
Cinde MacGugan-Cassidy described the progress made at Avalon Schools since concerns were brought to the attention of the CICC&VB Board of Directors seven months prior.  There has been some intense work done by a small group of parents, the superintendent and a few teachers.  In August, Restorative Justice Training was attended by approximately 30 community members, teachers and a school administrator.  This provided skills for that group and they in-turn will train others.  The Parent Safe & Civil Group includes some teachers and administrative staff.  This group has worked on a revision of the Parent Handbook.  Some upcoming changes include: uniforms, closed campus, air conditioning, field renovations, after-school programs, on-line classes (including college & art), a buddy program and more.  MacGugan-Cassidy along with Mayor Anni Marshall have been in negotiations to receive additional services for Avalon youth such as mental health.  The VIP program was reinstated and volunteers will receive free TB vaccines on October 16.  Julie Perin Lee pleaded with Board Members to encourage their employees to become involved and support PTA.  This group has dwindled over the years until only one parent was involved.  MacGugan-Cassidy urged all community members to volunteer, become a VIP, join PTA and help solve the problem, stating that when there are problems with our youth, everyone is affected.
CONSENT CALENDAR
Approval of Minutes from June 2018 and Annual Meeting in July 2018.  Motion for approval by Paret, second Howell-Awalt.  Hohenstein abstained from voting as she was not a Board Member until the July meeting.  Passed, abstention Hohenstein, no oppositions
REPORT FROM THE CHAIR

Fornasiere reported on the August 30 Executive Committee meeting.  The agenda included fiduciary responsibilities & conflict of interest discussion, 2018-19 Budget and Board retreat.  Conversation included the prospect that conflict of interest might be addressed by vendors signing a guidelines letter.  Salinas asked about the content of a vendor letter to which Fornasiere replied that option may not be legal.  Also considered was that Creigh’s letter was written as a private citizen not a representative of the CICC&VB and it was noted that Paret decided to not attend the EC meeting or pursue the matter.  Suggestions for the future included transparency, possible by-laws amendment and a wording change to the annual conflict of interest statement.  Fornasiere believed, ultimately it is a free speech issue.  City budget vs. CICC&VB budget was reviewed during the EC meeting with some of the talk circling back to possibilities for hospital rebuilding funds.  Fornasiere thanked Hohenstein for attending the New Board Member Orientation and reminded Noll and Perico this must be scheduled.
ACTION ITEMS
Presentation of Financials June 2018

After a brief account by Luttjohann, staff was directed to hold approval until final audit report received.  

Presentation of Financials July/August 2018

Luttjohann asked the Board if they wished these financials to be held over as well.  Discussion and direction of the Board was to hold approval until audit results are finalized.  

Accept Draft Budget FY 2018-19 
Luttjohann gave a brief explanation of this budget and stated he did not expect approval today.  Salinas asked about the possibility of the Visitor Guide having a longer print time.  Paret suggested a one-page balance sheet to make it simpler to view.  Luttjohann noted that two pre-Olympic events are looking to Catalina Island and these along with the 2028 Olympics in Los Angeles will benefit the Island with higher visitor counts, hotel stays, etc.

Accept new member Cast-A-Way Cottage 
Application for new membership by Cast-A-Way Cottage was presented to the Board for approval.  Motion for approval by Salinas, second Ponce.  Passed unanimously
DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION 

Cruise Committee Report—Wilson communicated that Creigh attended the CARB hearing last month.  The good news for Catalina Island and Santa Barbara is they are left off the list.  This is not an exemption, but an acknowledgement that a plug-in port operation is impossible for these locations.  At this point the issue looks positive for Catalina and Spring 2019 is when new legislation should be in place for ships in port.   In November, the cruise industry meets in Puerto Rico; Wilson, Luttjohann and MacGugan-Cassidy plan to attend.  Appointments are set for 15 minutes each with up to three executives per attendee; an important time with cruise industry leaders.  Wilson would like to encourage Carnival to recommence stopping on Saturdays during their three-day cruise, but only during the off-season.  MacGugan-Cassidy requested a meeting with Wilson prior to their November departure to receive input as this will be her first attendance at this type of event.  Wilson cautioned the Board that some residents see the cruise ship calls as a detriment and that he looks forward to having the community sentiment survey complete soon. 
Membership & Visitors Services Report—Luttjohann reported that membership was down, but not by much.  Outstanding dues are generally companies that need time to navigate invoices through accounting prior to payment.  Howell-Awalt, worried about the decline, asked if it would be possible to compare current membership to that of five years ago.

Wayne & Suzi Griffin Award for Outstanding Community Service—Luttjohann requested nominations and Bovay made the reminder of her suggestion: Rock Gosselin and Catalina Laundry.  It is desired to have several nominations to provide a slate for voting.  Board members were urged to present nominations to Luttjohann.
Marketing Report—Miller disclosed consumer marketing expenditures were on hold from the end of June into mid-August with the exception of social media, SEO and weather trigger campaigns on Google and FaceBook.   New users to CICC&VB site continue to increase with 81% in August under 45 years of age.  Desktop and tablet use continue to decrease as mobile use increased by double digits, 16%.
Hello Catalina Co-op Marketing—Miller noted the shift from San Francisco to Los Angeles targets beginning August 20.  This digital campaign is geared toward empty nesters that can travel in the fall, stay overnight and enjoy activities.   The new digital ad platform is called Zemanta and is performing well.

Group Sales & Marketing Co-op—Miller disclosed RFP submissions have decreased but not in direct correlation to the budget decrease.  This year’s budget for this category is $58K while last year $86K was allocated.  SMERF leads are up; this group tends to be more cost conscious and capable of visiting the island outside the high season.  Talk at the earlier Marketing Meeting included encouraging more partners to come on board to allow an increase in marketing spending. 
Website/CRM/CMS Update—Miller informed the Board that SimpleView has accomplished 1/3 of the task toward the conversion from Searle.  There are over 100K records that will be transitioned from Searle to SimpleView tomorrow.  These records need to be categorized in the CRM and then training of staff will begin.  The February 2019 re-launch is on schedule.
Hosted & Social Media—Miller reported social media changes include the two FaceBook pages becoming more separated; the Chamber page for businesses and encouraging the transfer of visitor followers to the Catalina Island page with a contest.

Annual Marketing Conference—The 2018 event will be held at Terranea Resort in Rancho Palos Verdes, November 1-2 and Miller encouraged Board Members to mark their calendars.
2019 Visitor Guide—Miller read Warner’s report on current work for the 2019 Visitors Guide.  The final deadline for all ads is Friday, September 28, 2018.  There is still opportunity to purchase a premium formatted listing that includes an image and other information.  The 2019 guide will be totally redesigned with new content and editorial.
Events Report

Mixers—Upcoming Mixers include October 24 hosted by Catalina Backcountry and November 15 held at Overlook Hall. The Conservancy Mixer will be coordinated with their new facility opening, date to be announced. 
New Year’s Eve—Reservations have been made for 49 parties and more came in today.  Postcard mailing went out in early September.  Currently only the Pavilion Hotel offers packages and there is a need for more participation as some visitors wish to book a package.  Lincoln added, due to higher costs on the champagne, a sponsorship may be an option; not for wholesale purchasing, but for tagging the bottles bought through the caterer.
July 4th Fireworks—Luttjohann revealed that a record number of contributions were received. 

Labor Day Fireworks—Luttjohann communicated that contrary to rumor, the Labor Day Fireworks show was a one-time event.  Howell-Awalt expressed this was a free show the vendor offered to make amends for 2018 July 4th firework issues.  

Concert Series—Lincoln stated the last concert this season will be a DJ on Oct 26.  Fornasiere asked about the September 7, Young Guns concert billed as country music but she received complaints that much of their music was not country.  Noll noted the excessive band breaks of this group caused the audience to scatter and not regroup.  Bovay and Hohenstein joined the dialog about the concerts.
Triathlon—Lincoln stated Renegade is responsible for this upcoming November event.  
Fixers—Lincoln expressed that upcoming Fixers are not booked at this time.  TIPS, shred/office equipment disposal & recycle, and food handling are planned for the near future.
Board Retreat—Luttjohann asked the Board to consider looking at Two Harbors for a one-night stay in early 2019.  A stay at this property requires a shared room situation.  Board Members can decide if this setting is viable.

Other Events—Lincoln reminded the Board about several upcoming events like the Wine Mixer and Film Festival that are not CICC&VB events, but will benefit the business community.   It was noted that several venues of this year’s Catalina Island Film Festival are actually on the mainland.

President’s Report 

Luttjohann submitted his written report but added that he attended a joint City Council/Planning Commission meeting the previous day.  One of the agenda items concerned redirecting TOT funds and Radde interjected, seeing that item listed was a complete surprise to her as well.
Requests for Future Agenda Items
Bovay asked for the Concert Series to be explored during a future meeting.  This season there were several other conflicting musical events that popped-up on the same weekends. 
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business to come before the Board, Chair Fornasiere adjourned the meeting at 3:21 pm

